MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE


SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY


HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT


ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM


A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL


TUESDAY, DECEMBER 7, 1999





PRESENT:				Kenneth W. Wright, Chairman


					William R. Miller, Vice Chairman


					Lon K. Howell, Secretary/Treasurer


					Colonel Charles H. Gibson


					Sandra S. Glenn


					Martin W. Herbenar


					G. Geoffrey Longstaff


					Brindley B. Pieters


					Stephen H. Coover, Counsel





ABSENT:				Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.





STAFF PRESENT:	Victor D. White, Executive Director


	Jack Dow, Director of Operations & Maintenance


	Raymond J. Wise, Director of Marketing & Properties


	Bryant Garrett, Director of Finance


	Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering


	Jean H. LeMoine, Office Manager


	Jackie Cockerham, Administrative Secretary


	Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary


	


	


OTHERS PRESENT:		Mayor Larry A. Dale


		Ken Bishop


		Roxanne Nickerson, Court Reporter


		Roger Phillips, MillionAir


		Don S. Corinna, Turner Construction Company


		Kevin Callahan, PBS&J Construction


		Bob Stroup, AOPA


		Karen McKinnon, C. E. Avionics


		Chris Privette, Southern Jet Center


		Nelson Blankenship, BNA


		Bill Lutrick, PBS&J


		Sandra Eckhardt


		Bill Damm


		Mike McGibeny, City of Sanford


		Arnold Gibbs, Universal Engineering


		Mike Loader, Royal Support


		Keith Robinson, OSI


		Gary Brender, City of Lake Mary


		Brenda Carey, Turner Construction


		Bob Wilcox, SunJet Aviation


		Kevin Spolski, Spolski Construction


		Bill Kerns, Seminole Herald


		Sam Saeva





The meeting was called to order by Chairman Wright at 8:36 a.m.





1.	INTRODUCTION  OF GUESTS





Chairman Wright introduced and welcomed Commissioner Gary Brender, City of Lake Mary.





Chairman Wright advised that minutes for the November 2, 1999, and November 30, 1999, meetings would be available at the January 4, 2000, meeting.





2.	DISCUSSION AGENDA





A.	Consider approval of City of Lake Mary’s Appointment of  Mr. James 


Wilkes to the Sanford Aviation Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC)





Executive Director White advised the City of Lake Mary had nominated Mr. James Wilkes, 199 Red Sky Court, Lake Mary, to replace Mr. Richard Ware on the Sanford Aviation Noise Abatement Committee.  Mr. Wilkes lives in the residential section of Timacuan and has been a resident for about two and one half years.  He moved here with his wife and pre-school child from south Florida and provides primary parental care for his child while his spouse works outside the home.  Mr. Wilkes expressed interest in this voluntary position to Lake Mary Deputy Mayor Thom Green and was later nominated for membership by the City Commission.   The Lake Mary member to SANAC is an “impacted” resident (impacted by the noise generated by aircraft using this airport) and Mr. Wilkes lives inside the “impacted” zone as defined by the SANAC By-laws.  Mr. Wilkes has attended several SANAC meetings in the past, appears to be civic minded, and has expressed an interest in working toward the betterment of the area with respect to solving problems related to adverse aircraft generated noise.





Approval of the appointment was recommended.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve the appointment of Mr. James Wilkes to SANAC.


Motion passed unanimously.





For the record, did Howell really vote no or was he kidding?  I don’t think you can be the maker of a motion and then vote no.





B.	Consider Authorization to Commence the Application Process to the FAA


to impose and use Passenger Facility Charge (PFC) Funds





Executive Director White advised the authorization for PFC had been drawn in accordance with the Board’s direction to proceed with application to the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) enacting a PFC at the Airport, and in compliance with Federal Aviation Regulation 14 CFR Part 158.  The PFC application comprises two sections.  The first, PFC funds would be collected on certain already-completed projects such as PFC eligible projects that were commenced after November 5, 1991.  Second, PFC funds will be collected on future projects such as those PFC eligible projects that will commence after January 1, 2000.  





(The Executive Director’s summary and attachments are attached to and made a part of these minutes.





Discussion ensued.





Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to authorize commencement of application for Passenger Facility Charges.


Motion passed unanimously.





	C.	Consider approval of Change Order Number 1 with Hypower for ILS 


Project





Executive Director White advised after lengthy negotiations over the past several months, we believe a position of agreement may have been reached between the contractor, Hypower, and the Authority which would permit the work to move forward very soon.  A change order was being crafted which should allow the contractor to start work as early as next week, assuming Board approval.  There would be a dispute resolution process for the contractor’s claim of additional money, but at least the work could proceed and the ILS completed.





Executive Director White briefed the Board explaining the nature of the agreement and terms of the change order.   Copies of the draft change order had been distributed to Board Members.





Approval of the change order and authorization for the Executive Director to execute the documents was recommended.





Counsel briefed the Board. 





Chairman Wright briefed the Board. 





Discussion ensued.





Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Longstaff,  to take the recommendations of the Executive Director and Counsel on the Agreement on Part A and negotiate the price at a not-to-exceed amount of $57,000, subject to FAA approval.


Motion passed unanimously.





	D.	Discussion of JettAire Group, Inc. Defaults Under Lease Number 94-26


		Lease Number 94-27, Lease Number 99-05, and Agreement for


 		Management and Operation of Fixed Base Operations





Executive Director White advised enclosed with agendas was correspondence from the Authority to JettAire Group, Inc., regarding JettAire’s default under various agreements with the Authority.  The correspondence set forth specifically the monetary and non-monetary defaults by JettAire.





Counsel advised the defaults under Lease Number 94-26 are technical in nature and do not affect the Authority directly, therefore, the correspondence does not address the merits of those matters.  The default under Lease Number 94-27 does create a financial burden on the Authority, however, termination of the lease would impair the rights of the Authority’s bondholders who have a security interest in the building and other improvements on the leasehold.  All of the agreements are in default.





Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding the bondholders.





Counsel advised the bonds were issued by the Airport as Industrial Revenue Bonds.





1.


Counsel advised he had consulted with bond counsel and discussed the implications of terminating the leases.  Lease Number 99-05 should be terminated so that the Authority can recover possession of its fuel farm.





Discussion ensued.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to terminate Lease Number 99-05 and file suit for possession of the Authority’s fuel farm.


Motion passed unanimously. 





2.


Counsel advised the FBO Agreement should be terminated as soon as the thirty (30) day cure period expires because there is another FBO at the Airport who can provide FBO services, and staff has concerns about the levels of service to the public under the current circumstances.  JettAire had failed to pay and provide services under the agreement.  





Discussion ensued.





Counsel requested authorization to notify JettAire that the FBO Agreement is terminated if they fail to cure the problems within the 30 day period which began November 24, 1999.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, authorizing Counsel to notify JettAire that the FBO Agreement would be terminated if they fail to cure the problems set out in the certified letters within the 30 day period.





Discussion continued as to how the bond holders would be affected..





Counsel advised the Trustees and attorney had been consulted.  There had been no payment on the bonds since 1997.  





Motion passed Unanimously.





3.


Counsel advised in connection with the bond issue there are two leases, a ground and facility leases (94-26 and 94-27).  An action had been filed for possession of the property.   The facilities lease had been pledged to the trustee and therefore to the bondholders.  No money flows to the Airport through the facilities lease.  On the ground lease, we are not being paid.





Counsel requested authorization to file action for possession of property subject to concurrence of the Authority’s Bond Counsel, whom he would request approval to retain.  He believed the Authority would be able to get reimbursement for fees charged for bond counsel by the trustees or successors.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Pieters, authorizing Counsel to file for possession of property subject to concurrence of the Authority’s Bond Counsel, and to approve employment of Bond Counsel.


Discussion continued.





Discussion as to a sale date on the leasehold of interest set to occur January 18, 2000, by the contractor who constructed the building.





Motion passed unanimously.





Discussion continued as to the size of the facility and interest shown in purchase or operation of the facility.





E.	Construction Project Update





Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering, briefed the board on construction projects as follows:


Taxiway Sierra


Overlay of Taxiway B, C, & K by Ranger Construction


Gate 2 repair of pavement over storm drain


FAR Part 107.14


PBS&J contract final negotiations


Terminal Expansion Project


ILS


C.E. Avionics


12” water main being brought in on 26th Street to Mellonville Avenue to the Airport by the City of Sanford


Renovation by OSI/Patio Cafe at the Welcome Center


Building 310 Clean-up/Fix-up





Discussion regarding a list of projects and funding, etc., to be provided to Board Member Pieters with a copy to every board member, the City of Lake Mary and Mayor Dale.





Discussion by Board Member Miller regarding the age of the water line/force main under the runway.





Chairman Wright directed the Director of Engineering to meet with Board Member Miller and Board Member Pieters regarding the water line matter and report back to the board.	





3.	EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT





		Clarification of contract with Turner Construction Company as Program Managers for the Terminal Expansion Project 





Executive Director White advised as discussed at the special board meeting on November 30, 1999, some concerns had been raised over the projected final costs of the Turner Construction Company Program Management budget and fees for the Terminal Expansion Program.





Staff had analyzed the costs over the past couple of weeks based upon Turner’s projections, and request for an additional $458,000 in fees to complete the project.  Staff had responded to Turner by denying their request.  A spreadsheet had been prepared detailing money already paid to Turner, plus the amount that Turner anticipates needing over the construction phase of the project.  Staff’s estimate, which was confirmed by Turner, indicates that a total of $2.2 million would be needed for Turner to complete the project.  This includes about $1.9 million in Turner staff billings, $207,000 in subcontracted construction management services, and $54,000 in reimbursable expenses.  When the Board approved the Turner contract in September of 1998, Turner had estimated no more than $1.5 million in staff billings, plus an unstated amount of reimbursable expenses.  Therefore, Staff had expected the total cost for Turner to be in the vicinity of $1.6 million.  Turner’s latest estimates are nearly $600,000 higher than Staff anticipated.  The overall program budget of available funds clearly did have enough room to cover this total cost, however, we would prefer to allocate program funds for unanticipated hard construction activities, and not for consultants.  After the November 30, 1999, meeting, a meeting was held between Staff and top managers of Turner Construction Company to explain concerns and to explore the rationale for the increase and extension of the project.  





(Attached to and made a part of these minutes is a copy of Turner’s response.





Edward V. McNeill, Vice President & General Manager, Turner Construction, spoke to the Board and answered questions.





Discussion ensued regarding the history of the project.





Board Member Pieters advised it was only fair that the negotiated fees come back to the board for approval.





Discussion continued regarding negotiation and approval of the Turner Contract.





Chairman Wright advised he did recall that we had a series of quick false starts with concerns with some of our operators, with being able to get additional flights in and gates opened by May with a very short fuse of a matter of months to accommodate TBI and their projected flights.  





The only thing that saved us was when several of the international carriers moved to Orlando.  





Discussion by Board Member Pieters advising that fees negotiated of this kind should be brought back to the Board for approval.





Board Member Herbenar expressed concern about the way the negotiations were handled.





Discussion continued.





The Executive Director was directed to meet with Mark Construction Company and Turner Construction Company to make certain there was no overlap of services where the Authority would be paying two companies for the same services.  He was also directed in the future to bring numbers, negotiations, etc., back to the Board for approval.





Discussion by Board Member Miller regarding substantiation of fees.   Mark Construction Company’s history of excellence at the Airport.   Mark Construction would literally be taking some of the burden off of Turner Construction.  He did not want any politicking taking place.  This is a serious business issue and needed to get resolved and come back to the Board.  He would never accept the figure.





Discussion continued regarding HNTB’s involvement regarding construction administration.  Turner Construction Company is the pass-through.  Make sure the number of bodies assigned by Turner Construction is appropriate and everything is honest, open and candid and not duplicating fees.





Chairman Wright directed Counsel to look at the contracts, work with the Executive Director, and report at the January 4, 2000, meeting.





Discussion by Counsel.





Discussion regarding the PBS&J Contract and detailed hourly fees.





Board Member Miller requested a summary of the history of consultants going back in time to and including Brian Pendleton, Bristol Childs & Associates.





Executive Director White advised he had received word from FDOT approving the engineering plans and specifications for the Domestic Terminal Expansion and reviewed the bids.  A notice to proceed would be issued to Mark Construction Company.





Executive Director White advised there was a possibility of a 50% grant from FDOT for repair of ramp pavement at Gate A2.  In order to apply for the grant it would be necessary for the Board to declare it an emergency condition existed requiring immediate action.





Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Gibson, declaring an emergency condition and requiring immediate action for repair of pavement at Gate A2.


Motion passed unanimously.





Executive Director White advised an amendment to extend the DRI had been successfully completed.  The extension date was February 29, 2000.  He further advised that the focus of the DRI was the southeast area of the Airport and general aviation development.





Executive Director White advised the Airport probably would not get any of the funding this year from the Governor’s Fast Track Transportation Program.  Most of the funding went to South Florida.





Counsel reported on the following:





	Taxiway Sierra Mitigation


	European Lawsuit for $5,000


	PBS&J Contract Negotiations





Counsel was directed to bring the PBS&J Contract back to the Board for review and approval by the Board.





Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding possible conflict of interest with PBS&J and Orlando International Airport.





Discussion ensued.





Counsel advised a “No Conflict Clause” had been included in the agreement.





The Director of Engineering advised in the scope of the work that is being done on this project, the job PBS&J is doing at Orlando International is not a big project.





Discussion continued.





Chairman Wright suggested that items of this kind be brought up to the Director of Engineering and the Executive Director prior to board meetings.  An answer to Board Member Howell’s questions would be brought back to the Board.





Mayor Dale advised Board Member Robertson’s Father had passed away and asked the Board to join him in expressing his sympathy to Board Member Robertson.





Mayor Dale briefed the Board regarding a program with Seminole County whereby mitigation credits could be purchased and/or reserved at more reasonable costs.  He advised if the County was successful in that program it would be appropriate for the Board to enter into an agreement to participate with Seminole County in the program to the limit of $435,000.





Discussion ensued.





Chairman Wright advised a motion would be appropriate to authorize the Executive Director and Counsel to enter into discussion with Seminole County for mitigation credits and authorize a “not to exceed amount” of $500,000 for mitigation credits.





Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Miller, authorizing the Executive Director and Counsel to enter into discussion with Seminole County and authorizing a “not to exceed amount” of $500,000 for mitigation credits.





Discussion by Counsel requesting the Chairman be authorized to execute an agreement on property at the southeast corner of Lake Jessup.





Counsel repeated the motion.





Motion passed unanimously.





Mayor Dale advised he was glad to see intergovernmental cooperation.





Ann Gifford advised that the January Board Meeting would be held on January 4, 2000.





Executive Director White unveiled the architectural rendering of the Domestic Terminal 2000.











There being no further regular business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:40 a.m. to be re-opened at 10:50 a.m. as closed executive session for discussion of pending litigation concerning Nicks and Youngblood.





Respectfully submitted,











Victor D. White


Executive Director





ag





Attachments





Under Florida law, the Authority has the right to meet in closed session to discuss strategies concerning pending litigation.  Currently, Seminole County Circuit Court Case Number 98-1086-CA-13-K is in litigation and involves the value of lands taken for Runway 9R-27L.  The Authority made an offer of judgment in this case recently.  The Authority also participated in court ordered mediation last month.  Special Counsel Ken Bishop of Broad & Cassel will make a presentation to the board.  Only the board, Executive Director, court reporter and counsel may be present during this portion of the meeting. 
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